S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 8th March 2011.
In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton.
PRESENT:  Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr D Steward-Brown (V/Chairman), Mr J P Smallwood, Mr N P Mills, Mr W C Richman, Mr M Narborough, Rev D Tate, Mrs M Albinson, Ms D Scott, Mr E J Reynolds, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr D Gerrard, Mr A Evans, Mr I Jordan, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk), Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk) and Borough Councillors Mrs E Nockolds and Mr N Daubney.
APOLOGIES: Mrs D Gotts and County Councillor Mr D Murphy.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING: – 8th February 2011, with one minor amendment these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Smallwood, seconded by Mr Gerrard, with one abstention these were agreed by all other members and signed by the Chairman. 
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:  None
QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC –   None present. 

REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  

All members had received a copy of the report from Cllr Murphy and Mr Price asked if anyone had any questions. Rev Tate referred to a handout entitled “The Main Event” and asked what relevance it had to the meeting.  Mr Smallwood commented that the handout was of no relevance to that evening’s business and was for information only. There were no other questions. 

Cllr Daubney was pleased to announce the opening of Yours at number 18, Tuesday Market Place. Cllr Daubney explained that it is a Business Hub with 100 Mega byte business internet connection. The project was developed by Morston Assets and offers superb meeting and Seminar Facilities.

Cllr Daubney spoke about the College of West Anglia and said that the building was no longer fit for its purpose. Cllr Daubney explained that it is hoped that funding would be available for a new Technology Block. 

Cllr Daubney said it is also hoped that the Borough Council will hold some sort of event to celebrate the Royal Wedding. It was said that a picnic in the Park is scheduled to be held the same weekend as the Great East Anglia Run. Confirmation was given that the Picnic in the Park would not clash with the Wootton Park Recreational Association’s party to be held on June 11th 2011.

Cllr Daubney reported that Council Tax had been set 2 weeks ago with a 0% increase.
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Finally, Cllr Daubney commented regarding “The Main Event” and the proposed Incinerator at the Willows Business Park. It was said that the Borough Council has maintained its position as Statutory Consultee for the Planning Process and the Borough Council had backed Cllr Daubneys request to hold a Poll. Mrs Albinson commented that the Poll did not do any good. Cllr Daubney confirmed that the results had been presented to the Cabinet yesterday and asked for them to reconsider. Cllr Daubney felt that the proposal needs to have a full debate with Norfolk County Council and should include Public opinions. Cllr Daubney advised that a meeting is scheduled for next Thursday to establish the Borough Councils position.  Mr Jordan congratulated Cllr Daubney regarding his Radio discussion earlier in the day.
Mrs Albinson asked about the £20 million penalty clause. Cllr Daubney advised that Commercial Compensation is quite normal, however agreed that £20 million pounds is a lot of money. Cllr Daubney said he felt emotional that as a servant of the Community and with 90% of the people saying no, the decision to proceed further had been a letdown.
Mr Jordan informed members that a recent proposal for an Incinerator to be built in Bedfordshire had been refused.

Mr Price confirmed that South Wootton Parish Council had taken a neutral stance on the proposal of the Incinerator and advised that at the Planning stage the Parish Council will be able to make its views known.

Cllr Daubney advised members that he is seeking legal advice regarding the matter and said that the Authority could stand to lose £20 million.

Comments were made that there must be a better way to dispose of the County’s waste and members felt that not enough choices have been provided. 

Mr Jordan referred to comments made by Henry Bellingham MP, who had talked about a judicial review and explained that this would be a long and costly legal wrangle.

Cllr Nockolds commented that she has never given her Personal view regarding the Incinerator, however confirmed that she did vote against the proposal and that she is now going to support the 65,000 people who also voted against it.

Cllr Nockolds proceeded to give her report and said that the Borough Council had taken part in a service review at Lynnsport. Cllr Nockolds explained that £900,000 in subscriptions is received per annum and £20,000 had been received in the form of a grant from Improvement East. It was said that a consultant had been working with Officers to see if Lynnsport could be run more cost effectively. Cllr Nockolds said that approximately 10,000 people use Lynnsport each week and charges were between middle to high compared with other leisure centres in the Country.

Cllr Nockolds explained that from 1st October 2011 the Borough Council would become in charge of on street parking and would also be working on behalf of North Norfolk and Breckland Councils. 
-1078-
REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough said that there had been a lengthy meeting held on 2nd March 2011, which had resulted in several items being proposed.
Allotments:  Mr Narborough firstly discussed the Allotments and the agreement in principle to put a new water tank the Rainbow end of the allotments. Mr Narborough confirmed that a tank 6ft x 2ft x 2ft which would hold 150 Gallons of water had proven the favourite choice. A quote had been received for £314 + VAT for the purchase of the tank, all fittings, the pipe and slabs.  Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council accepts the quote, this was seconded by Mr Price and unanimously agreed.
Mr Narborough explained the next part of the project involved the digging of the trench 175 metres long and 12-15 inches deep, laying of the pipe and back filling the trench. Mr Narborough explained that two quotes had been received, one from Alan Garrod for £400 per day and a second quote from Mr Doy for £230 to complete the job. Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council accept the quote from Mr Doy for £230 to complete the works; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister and unanimously agreed.

Mr Mills asked for clarification of the siting of the pipe, Mr Narborough confirmed that the pipe would run along the Burghley Road side of the Allotments.

Mr Narborough referred to the request received from the Allotments club to hold a competition week, open day and BBQ. Mrs Albinson proposed that the Parish Council allows the request from the Allotments club to hold a competition week between the 20th and 25th June, with an open day on 25th June and a BBQ to be held on 2nd July 2011, this was seconded by Mr Jordan, with two abstentions all other members were in favour.
Mr Narborough referred to the agreement in principle to purchase a shed to be used by all tenants of the Grimston Road Allotments. After brief discussion and clarification to confirm that funds are available in the Allotments Fund Account, Mr Narborough proposed that a shed is purchased, installed and insured from the Allotments Fund and not via increased rentals, The shed will be used by all members of the Grimston Road Allotments and sited in the far corner of the Allotments by Plot (43A) this was seconded by Rev Tate, with one member against and three abstentions all other members were in favour.
Mr Smallwood commented that the Shed would remain the property of the Parish Council as it was being funded via the Allotment fund. Mr Narborough advised members that the request would return to be discussed by the Assets Committee in order that quotes can be provided.
Village Hall:  A brief discussion took place regarding the old chairs at the Village Hall, Mr Narborough proposed that the very old chairs currently stored in the shed should be scrapped and the old plastic chairs should be retained, but moved from the Village Hall into the shed, this was seconded by Mr Jordan and unanimously agreed.
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Mr Mills asked if the old chairs would be available to use for the Picnic on the Park, Mr Price confirmed that they would be available.

Mr Narborough spoke briefly about the need to bring the Gent’s toilets at the Village Hall up to date and explained the problems regarding the existing flushing system of the urinals.  Mr Narborough explained that he had investigated the problem and a Cistermiser had been recommended. A Cistermiser is an electronic system which automatically flushes after a set number of uses. Mr Narborough explained that he had obtained a quote for a Cistermiser for £477.90 including VAT. Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council accept the quote and purchase a Cistermiser, this was seconded by Mr Jordan and unanimously agreed.

Mr Narborough spoke about the proposal to take on a cleaner for the Village Hall and explained that a lady had been recommended to the Parish Council to work for 6 hours per week at a rate of £7.50 per hour. It was recommended that the lady starts on a 3 month trial basis. Mrs Albinson asked if an advert should be placed on the Parish Newsletter. Mr Jordan felt that unnecessary time and money would be spent on the advertising and interviewing when the Parish Council already has someone who is interested and who has been recommended. Mr Narborough proposed that the lady, Mrs Beresford is offered the position on a 3 month trial as the Village Hall cleaner starting as soon as possible, 6 hours per week to be negotiated, at £7.50 per hour, this was seconded by Mr Price with one abstention all other members were in favour.
Mr Narborough commented regarding the dip in tarmac outside the Village Hall and advised members that this was being investigated further.
The Green:  Mr Narborough advised members that the Pond turning area is now complete and was looking much better.
Mr Narborough referred to the future maintenance of the drainage system at the pond and commented that arrangements should be made to root cut the drainage pipes annually before winter. Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council carries out a root cut annually before winter; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all in favour.

Mr Narborough advised members that Mr Peter Bourner a local tree surgeon had now returned back to work after an operation. It was explained that Mr Bourner had recently inspected the trees on The Green and noticed that the large Willow tree at Appledore Close has a large crack in the top and may be dangerous. Mr Narborough advised members that Mr Bourner had provided a quote of £500 to carry out work on the tree. Mr Smallwood asked for clarification of what work would be carried out. Mr Narborough confirmed that Mr Bourner proposes to reduce the height of the tree and take out any dead wood. Mr Smallwood commented that the tree sucks up an enormous amount of water, and perhaps consideration should be given as to what type of trees are planted along that boundary in the future as the water table is very high.
-1080-

Mr Richman felt strongly that three quotes should be obtained for the work; Mr Narborough stated that he had obtained one other quote from Mr Mitchell from North Wootton for £540 however the Financial Regulations of South Wootton Parish Council state 3 Quotations are required for all works over £500. Mr Jordan proposed that the work on the Willow tree is carried out, this was seconded by Mr Narborough, with two members against, all other members were in favour.
Cemetery:  Reference was made to the request from Mr Biggins for a Memorial Bench to be situated within the South Wootton Cemetery. Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council accept the request from Mr Biggins to place a Memorial Bench in the Cemetery in memory of his late wife, this was seconded by Mr Narborough and unanimously agreed.
Parish Office:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Solar Panels at the Parish Office and advised members that since the Assets Committee meeting Mrs Albinson had very kindly offered to obtain quotes and investigate the possibility of Grants to fund the project. Mrs Albinson had also offered to contact Crowmarsh Parish Council, who had recently had 22 Grant funded panels installed to their premises.
South Wootton In Bloom:  A discussion took place regarding the agreement in principle to an Avenue of trees and a footpath along Common Lane. Mr Smallwood felt that this matter had been raised in the past. Ms Scott was concerned that the planting of extra trees would make the road more of a feature and felt that it should be left fairly inconspicuous. Ms Scott suggested that the Parish Council should consider the proposal of a footpath first. 
Mr Hofmeister asked if it would be possible to agree in principle as there are a number of determining issues to consider. Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should agree in principle to an Avenue of trees along Common Lane, this was seconded by Rev Tate with four members in favour and nine members against, the proposal was refused.

Mr Narborough spoke regarding the footpath across The Green towards Common Lane. Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council investigate costs to continue the existing footpath right across the Green to Common Lane, this was seconded by Mr Price, with two members against all other members were in favour.
Finance – Rev Tate said that no meeting had been held. 
Planning – Mr Steward-Brown said that one meeting had been held since the last Parish Council Meeting, and everything was as per the circulated minutes.  Mr Steward-Brown commented that during the Planning Meeting the Parish Plan had been discussed and three key areas had been updated. The remaining Key areas would be discussed during the next meetings.
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Comment was made regarding the proposed Vodafone mast to be situated at St Augustines Way.  Mrs Cornwell explained that she had written letters to Clarke Telecom Ltd, Geoff Hall at the Borough Council, The County Council and Henry Bellingham MP to express the views of the Parish Council.  Mrs Cornwell stated that the Parish Council is not against the proposal in principle but felt that another site maybe more suitable. Mr Narborough commented that the mast would be very intrusive to neighbouring properties and may affect property values.

Mrs Cornwell commented regarding information she had received from Ruth Redding regarding Pre- application charging. Mrs Cornwell had contacted the Borough Council to seek clarification of what Parish Councils may be charged for this service. Mrs Cornwell read out a confusing e-mail she had received in response to her queries. 

Mr Price suspended Standing Orders to allow Cllr Daubney and Cllr Nockolds to make comment. Both Councillors confirmed that Pre-application charging does not apply to Parish Councils and that it is free. Mr Price thanked both Councillors for clarifying the matter and reinstated Standing Orders.
Finally, a discussion took place regarding the 30mph newsletter and stickers.  Mrs Cornwell explained that funding had been received to purchase the stickers to be put onto Wheelie Bins along Castle Rising Road and Priory Lane. Mrs Cornwell explained that once the order is placed at Davis Simpson and Davis the stickers would be available for collection in 7 days. Mrs Cornwell suggested that the 30mph Newsletter and Stickers should be delivered to properties on Castle Rising Road and Priory Lane along with the March/April Newsletter. Mr Gerrard kindly offered to deliver the Newsletters along Priory Lane. Mr Hofmeister asked if a 30mph Newsletter and stickers would be issued to Nursery Lane properties, Mrs Cornwell advised that the distribution would be carried out in stages.
Ms Scott asked what would happen if residents requested extra stickers or if people from other Roads wanted them, it was suggested that a stock would be retained in the office to meet any such demand.

Policy – Mr Smallwood said that no meeting had been held since the last Parish Council meeting; however, Mr Price advised members that along with Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Kirby he had attended a meeting in Holt and the Localism Bill had been discussed. Mr Price referred to a set of circulated notes which he and Mrs Cornwell had prepared and asked if anyone had any questions.  Mr Smallwood commented regarding the abolition of the Standards Board and said that the Parish Council had made its views known. 
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:
First School – Borough Councillor Nockolds explained that there are many extra activities organised for this month.

Last week the whole school received the road safety presentation from Olly Day. Also World Book Day was celebrated.
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As World Storytelling Day is held on a Sunday, the school will focus on the telling of stories and reading activities during the week beginning 21st March. During that same week children will take part in Science activities as the 24th is Science Day.

Parents evenings are timetabled for the 21st and 22nd.
A travelling theatre will give a performance of a maths show at the school. Every pupil will take part in the performance.

The Governors have re-advertised for the post of Headteacher as only one application was received. The Governors are planning to interview on 7th & 8th April.
Junior School – Mr Smallwood said that he had little to report and that a meeting would be held tomorrow the 9th March. It was said that a decision had been made as to the location of the new mobile classrooms. Mr Price was pleased to report that work had started on the School garden and the year 6 pupils had been planting potatoes. A competition had taken place as to who could dig the best, the boys or the girls.  Mrs Cornwell judged the competition and said that there was no difference between the boys or the girls.

Wootton Park – Mr Narborough advised members that estimates for the new Play equipment had been sent to WREN and the next meeting would be held on Thursday 17th March 2011. 
South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Albinson was pleased to report that all the bird boxes had now been put up.  Cllr Nockolds commented that on the 8th May, Norfolk Wildlife Society would be building bird boxes in Reffley Woods.   
CORRESPONDANCE – As per circulated list plus discussed additional items:
BCKLWN                                              - Census Information      

Infrastructure Planning Commission    - Proposed National Grid Connection
                                                               Project
BCLWWN                                             - Referendum & Borough Council

                                                                Election Notices

Mrs Cornwell referred to correspondence from the Norfolk Pension Fund and advised members that the contribution had been raised by ½ % for the next 3 years. Rev Tate stated that the Parish Council has no option but to agree to the increase. Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council agrees to the increase, this was seconded by Mr Narborough and unanimously agreed.
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Mrs Cornwell referred to a letter she had received from Elaine Wymer, the Clerk for North Wootton Parish Council. The letter referred to the Queen Elizabeth Challenge and the nomination of fields, parks, cycle tracks, gardens, play areas etc. It was said that Mr William Kerkham the Chairman for North Wootton Parish Council was very keen to nominate Wootton Park; however, comment was made that the area for nomination must be owned by the Parish Council. It was confirmed that Wootton Park is owned by the Borough Council and is only leased to North and South Wootton Parish Councils.  Cllr Nockolds had enquired with the legal team to see if nomination of Wootton Park was possible, however felt that it could be problematic.
Cllr Nockolds explained that if successful, Wootton Park would go into a Charitable Trust. Mr Price commented that in the past the Parish Council had agreed that it did not want to change the current arrangements and that the Parish Council would want to maintain its rights. All members were happy with the current arrangements.
A discussion took place regarding the content of the circulated Draft March/April newsletter. Mr Mills pointed out that the newly appointed Parish Councillors needed to be included in the right hand column. Cllr Nockolds kindly provided the date of the next SNAP meeting to be on 18th April 2011. Mr Price proposed that with one or two minor amendments the Newsletter was ready for printing, this was seconded by Mr Mills and unanimously agreed.
ACCOUNTS – as per circulated list.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that there were no other items to add. 
Bank balances as at 28.2.11
Community Account
    29,672.59
Step saver a/c
    27,649.42  
Treasury Deposit                                           110,000.00
Total                                                           £ 167,322.01
CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:  See attached sheet.
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.25pm.

NEXT MEETING: 7pm on Tuesday, 12th April 2011 in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
12th April 2011                                                                                    Chairman
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